MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 10 November 2014 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session took place from 7.30pm until 7.33pm. Matters discussed were Christmas trees and a recent planning application.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes informed Members that the meeting was being taped using a digital voice recorder. 
179/14
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Terry John, Cllr Ray Hine and Cllr 
Peter Kidney.
180/14
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 14 
(update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club in respect of the 
Sports pavilion, North Sports field, Manorbier). Cllr Hughes declared a prejudicial interest in agenda 
item 6 (Planning application NP/14/0628). Cllr John Williams declared a personal and prejudicial 
interest in agenda item 13 (update on issues around Jameston Play area). Cllr Hughes reminded 
Members that if they felt, during the meeting, that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on 
items discussed, they were to inform him immediately.
181/14
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council  
Meeting held on 6 October 2014. Cllr Long proposed that the Draft Minutes of the Full Council 
meeting held on 6 October 2014 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr 
Terry Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.
182/14
Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 6 October 2014. Cllr John Williams  
confirmed that he had now erected the fencing at Jameston Play Area. He had also repositioned the 
rubbish bin and pushed together the rubber matting on the slide landing area. The rubbish bin did 
include dog waste and the area generally was quite clean although during his visit, there was one 
case of dog fouling. Cllr Hall confirmed that the draft lease between MCC and Manorbier United 
Football Club (MUFC) had been signed and returned to Red Kite by MUFC. Clerk read out the latest 
update from Ronnie Gallagher, Network Rail (NR), in respect of Manorbier Newton Level Crossing. 
This was in response to an email sent by Rebecca Evans dated 4 June 2014. Mr Gallagher 
confirmed that there had been little progress with NR’s (level crossings) closure aspirations since he 
attended MCC’s meeting in April 2014. NR was currently obtaining funding to carry out a feasibility 
study and that it would be some time before decisions were made. NR wanted the 
community’s support for their proposals and Mr Gallagher said he would arrange for MCC to be 
updated in due course. 


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the voice recording of the Full 
Council meeting held on 6 October 2014.
183/14
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder 
and highlighted correspondence that was considered ‘for information only’. Cllr Hughes highlighted 
the following correspondence that was considered urgent or important;
· Email from Caroline Andrews, a local resident, seeking a plot in which to grow vegetables. As a carer for a local gentleman, who had previously been renting a plot in Jameston but which was now not available, Mrs Andrews had asked if any plot of land was available locally for them to use. Cllr Hall suggested one area of land and Cllr Terry Williams, who knew people who were working part of this land, said he would speak to them and get back to Mrs Andrews.
· Letter from the Stroke Association providing an update on their work and requesting a Christmas 2014 donation. Councillors re-iterated its current policy of supporting local charitable organisations only but noted the update.

· Series of emails about a community poll on the closure of Tenby MIU. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that the Cottage Hospital was still working, albeit a shell of its former self. Councillors considered that the Tenby MIU closure decision had been made and did not feel a poll was warranted. Cllr Marcia Kidney highlighted a directional road sign to the MIU which was still in situ on the Narberth Road. This could mislead people. 

· Email from Cllr Hine about the rededication of the War Memorial plaque in Jameston Village Hall on 19 November 2014. Councillors encouraged to attend.
· Letter and attachments from Hags SMP about replacement of a bolt for the Titan rotating carousel play equipment in Jameston play area. Hags SMP have encouraged the bolts to be checked over a period of time and had provided two bolt replacements. These were handed to Cllr Willcocks.

· Letter from Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) about free driver refresher courses for those aged 65 and above. These take place in Haverfordwest and need to be booked with PCC’s Road Safety team on 01437 775144. Notice to be placed in Jameston Village Hall.

· Information on an event entitled ‘Weathering the Storm’ to be held on 27 November 2014 aimed at informing local communities on preparing for extremes of weather.

· Email from One Voice Wales (OVW) highlighting a link which takes the reader to a ‘Community Toolkit on the Development and Management of Play Spaces’. This toolkit costs £20. Clerk asked if this could be forwarded to Cllrs Hine and Willcocks. Members agreed that the Clerk forward this on.



All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.15pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk.

184/14
To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;



a) NP/14/0564 – Installation of Openreach Broadband Cabinet opposite Swan Lake Inn, 
Jameston. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval, 
seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.


b) NP/14/0565 – Installation of Openreach Broadband Cabinet outside 1 Hounsell Avenue, 
Manorbier. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval, seconded by Cllr 
John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


c) NP/14/0605 – Installation of Openreach Broadband Cabinet at B4585 Manorbier Junction to 
Jct A4139, opposite Castle Corner, Manorbier. Cllr Willcocks proposed that this application be 
recommended for approval, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.


d) NP/14/0567 – New detached two storey three bedroom dwelling with attached garage and 
terrace (Reserved Matters) at Plot adjacent Windy Ridge Farm, Windy Ridge, Manorbier. Cllr 
Terry Williams understood this was within the Local Development Plan (LDP) and noted that a 
neighbouring property did not object. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for 
approval, seconded by Cllr Hall. 
Vote taken – all in favour. 



e) NP/14/0585 – Single storey extension to side and rear with minor internal alterations at 
Long Park Cottage, Long Park, Manorbier. MCC had received a copy of a letter of objection from 
Mrs Barbara Key that had been sent to Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) and 
to the National Trust Wales. Cllr Hall said that he had also received three telephone calls from local 
residents objecting to this application. Clerk read out the letter from Mrs Key which highlighted 
National Trust Restrictive Covenants held on adjacent land; the development was situated within the 
conservation boundary and an area of special conservation and residential development should not 
be allowed; and the original siting of Long Park Cottage was inaccurate in respect of approved 
plans. Councillor Terry Williams said that these issues would need to be clarified by PCNPA and the 
National Trust, as MCC did not hold relevant information to confirm these objections. Cllr Hall did 
note that the existing property was quite prominent when looking from Manorbier beach. Cllr Hall 
proposed that MCC recommend refusal of this planning application subject to further investigation 
and clarification by PCNPA and the National Trust on the objections highlighted by Mrs Key in 
respect of the restrictive covenants. Cllr Terry Williams seconded. Vote taken – all in favour. 


f) PCNPA LDP Supplementary Planning Guidance on Enabling Sustainable Development in 
Welsh National Parks and PCNPA consultation on the Annual Monitoring Report 2014 for the 
LDP. Cllr Hall noted that these could be accessed on line. Cllr Hughes confirmed that these lengthy 
documents could also be viewed at local libraries until 30 January 2015.


At this point (8.07pm) Cllr Hughes, who had earlier declared a prejudicial interest in this item, left the 
meeting and Cllr Terry Williams took over as chair.



g) NP/14/0628 – Agricultural building on land South of Green Grove, Jameston. After a brief 
discussion, Cllr Long proposed recommending approval of this application, seconded by Cllr Marcia 
Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


At this point (8.10pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the room and took over as Chair.
185/14
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 13 September 2014 to 13 October 2014. 
Clerk’s 
statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the 
period was £12,445.66 and that transactions totalling £1,295.75 had cleared the account. A payment 
totalling £30.00 had been paid in to the account. The cleared closing balance was £11,179.91. The 
balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account remained at £24,116.03.
 



Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record 
of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.



At this point, Cllr Willcocks proposed that agenda item 9 (County Councillor’s Report) be taken 
ahead of agenda item 8 (Action Tracking). Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in 
favour.

186/14
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· New directional road signage to Jameston Hall: Site visit undertaken by Kelly Morris, PCC. Will report to the Clerk.
· Light at Skrinkle Bus shelter – Mel Stephens, PCC, to undertake a site visit on 21 November 2014 at 6pm. Councillors welcomed that the visit was being undertaken in the dark.

· Simon Rees, PCC, has placed an order for 2 bus shelters - one for Jameston (this should be delivered in a couple of weeks) and one for Dinas.

· Car parking in Manorbier near to Fearnley Lodge: To avoid access problems, PCC are planning to put double lines on the road at this point, with restrictions between 8am and 6pm (May to September) only. PCC keen to hear views on these plans. Councillors agreed to include on agenda for MCC’s December meeting.

· Replacement Chevrons for bend in road near to Westmoor Farm, Jameston. These have been installed.

· PCC aware that the Jameston sign (near to Cllr Terry Williams’ house) is damaged.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his update.

187/14
Action Tracking: to receive updates of the following matters;

· Directional road signage for Jameston Village Hall: Clerk reported that Kelly Morris, PCC, had visited Jameston and had concluded that there was only one possible location to site a directional sign for Jameston Village Hall. This being on a section of footway (Tenby side) near to the road leading to the Swan Inn. Cllr Terry Williams asked about the reasons for not installing a sign coming from the other direction. This was not known. Clerk asked to seek clarification and to request that the location of the sign highlighted by Kelly Morris be installed further along the road (and positioned higher) to give drivers adequate warning to turn left behind the Swan Inn. Kelly Morris also asked about a village hall sign. Clerk to clarify with PCC (sign had been blown down and is being re-erected soon). County Cllr Kidney to also mention these points to PCC.
· Lighting for bus shelter at Skrinkle: see County Cllr’s report above.
· New bus shelter for Jameston (Tenby bound): See County Cllr’s report above.
· Replacement of chevron signs, Jameston: See County Cllr’s report above.
· Surrender of sub lease for Skrinkle Community Centre: No further news from YHA.
· B.O.A.T. road, Lydstep – no news but no further action that MCC can take. Remove from Action Tracking.
· Post box at Lydstep: New post box installed alongside bus shelter in Lydstep. 
188/14
To consider and approve the purchase of 4 community notice boards for MCC’s area.

Clerk reported that he had researched the cost of various types of notice boards and sought the 
guidance of One Voice Wales (OVW). OVW were not aware of any suitable suppliers located within 
Wales, as this was a specialist market. OVW had recommended ordering from one of the niche 
suppliers and then getting a local carpenter to install the notice boards. Clerk said that MCC now 
needed to agree a) the type of notice board required; (as costs fluctuated greatly between wooden 
frames and aluminium frames) b) space within the notice boards (x A4 sheets, etc.) and c) the 
budget. Cllr Terry Williams said that planning issues might need to be borne in mind. Clerk said that 
notice boards for MCC’s needs are priced from about £400 upwards. Councillors debated the issue 
of asking local companies to make (or sponsor) bespoke notice boards. Cllr Hughes reminded 
councillors that MCC had previously sought a quote from a local supplier, Maldwyn Llewellyn. His 
quote for one hard wood notice board at the time (Jan 2014) – to include installation – was £487. Cllr 
Hughes wondered if Mr Llewellyn might reduce his price per unit if MCC commissioned four 
(unlocked) notice boards. Cllr Hughes noted that we had received a number of quotes previously to 
go alongside those prices that the Clerk had now received from niche suppliers. Cllr Hughes 
highlighted the four locations of the current notice boards (excluding Skrinkle) but, after consulting 
the Clerk, considered that the Manorbier village notice board did not need replacing. Cllr Hall and 
Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to see if Manorbier Post Office might also display MCC notices within 
their notice board. Cllr Willcocks proposed that Cllr Hughes approach Maldwyn Llewellyn to seek a 
quote for 3 notice boards, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. Locations of 
any new notice 
boards would not change (Lydstep bus shelter, Manorbier Newton and Jameston 
bus shelter). This matter will be placed on the agenda for the December 2014 meeting.
189/14
To review MCC’s Fixed Assets Register. Members noted the revised fixed assets register and 
after discussion considered that land re-valuation was not needed at this stage. Clerk was thanked 
for bringing the fixed assets register to Full Council.

190/14
To consider an update on the installation of Dog Fouling signs in Jameston Play Area and in 
Manorbier. Clerk reported that Stephen Morbey, PCC, had sent him details of how MCC could 
introduce Dog Control Orders (DCOs). However, Mr Morbey had later reported to the Clerk that the 
new Anti-Social Behaviour Crime and Policing Act was due to become effective on 20 October 2014. 
As a result, all the provisions of the old Act (including DCOs) were to be repealed and new 
provisions introduced. Until PCC received further guidance from the Secretary of State, in around 8 
weeks, MCC was asked to hold in abeyance its plans for dog signs and dog orders. Councillors 
asked the Clerk to put this matter on the agenda for the January 2015 meeting.
191/14
To receive an update on issues around Jameston Play Area. See Cllr John Williams’ update at 
182/14 above. Clerk reported that Tawny Wood had now responded to the Clerk about providing a 
quote for the replacement of the zip wire support posts. Clerk said that Full Council now needed to 
give the go-ahead to seek a quote from them. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Clerk 
commission a quote from Tawny Wood, seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr 
Willcocks reported that he had seen a zip wire in Wincanton, Somerset recently and the support 
posts had been 
placed in metal spikes going into the ground. If MCC looked at this approach, it 
could save some money. Cllr Willcocks also mentioned that the main entrance (from Kiln House 
Lane) into the play area was extremely muddy and slippery and needed some gravel placed there to 
give a better grip. County Cllr Kidney said he would look to see if PCC could supply some gravel and 
would also look into suppliers of the metal spikes/supports for the zip wire. County Cllr Kidney said 
he would also look into the location of the zip wire seat which had previously been taken down by 
PCC. Cllr Terry Williams suggested Tawny Wood might also be asked for views on the metal 
supports. Cllr Hughes also updated Council on the swings. Cllr Hughes had experienced problems 
on getting the right u-bolts for the swing supports but was hopeful that this work would be completed 
shortly.
192/14
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United 
Football 
Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Cllr Hall left the 
meeting at this point (8.47pm), having earlier declared a prejudicial interest in this item. Clerk 
reported that he had met Mike Brown, MUFC, on site the previous week, to go through any 
outstanding queries in respect of the lease. MUFC had raised a few issues;

1. The padlock on the entrance gate needed changing to prevent unauthorised entry, including to try
to prevent dog fouling. MUFC was aware that others, including the grass cutter, needed to have 
access to the field. In addition, better protection of the pedestrian access/hole in the hedge was 
needed. Cllr Long proposed that Cllr John Williams be asked to undertake this work by erecting a 
fence and that MCC meet the costs of this work. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in 
favour. In terms of the padlock and chain for the gate, Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC refund 
the costs of a new padlock and chain providing that MUFC purchase them and send the invoice to 
MCC. Keys will need to be provided for MCC and Rob Izzard. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote 
taken – all in favour.


2. The pavilion also needed a new padlock which MUFC were content to fund providing MCC were 
content. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MUFC be allowed to replace the padlock on the pavilion 
providing that MCC was given a key, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 


3. The guttering at one end of the pavilion had now come away from the down pipe and needed 
making good. Cllr John Williams agreed to look at repairing this guttering and to charge MCC for any 
work. 

MUFC had also confirmed that the Under 9s and Under 10s football teams were also using the 
sports field. One issue over interpretation of wording in the draft lease (charges) had been resolved. 
Clerk was thanked for his work to date on this issue.


Cllr Hall returned to the room. 

193/14
To consider and approve the following invoice for payment;
· Bartlett Engineering – supply and fabrication of 2 swing top bars - £600.00p. Cllr Rob Hall proposed approval of this payment, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
194/14
To consider any emergency and/or outstanding issues before Full Council. Cllr Hughes              
asked Full Council if it was content for him to order the Christmas Trees for MCC’s area, as he 
had done in 2013. Councillors were content for Cllr Hughes to order trees for Manorbier and 
Manorbier Newton.


Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to arrange MCC’s Christmas Dinner this year.


Clerk reported that two invoices had been received since publication of the agenda. These were;

1. RBL Poppy Wreath – £27.00p. Cllr Willcocks proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr 
Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.


2. Glyn Edwards Office Equipment Ltd – support service cost of £30.00p. Cllr Terry Williams 
proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.


Councillor John Williams left the room at this point (9.07pm) after declaring a prejudicial interest in 
the following item.


3. T J Williams - erection of fence and other work in Jameston Play Area (£395). No labour costs 
had been charged by Cllr J Williams. Cllr Terry Williams proposed payment of this invoice and an 
additional, discretionary payment of £100 toward the cost of his labour, totalling in all, £495.00p. 
Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – 6 in favour.

Councillor John Williams returned to the room. (9.10pm). 

4. Welsh Water – Quarterly water bill for North Sports field, Manorbier - £27.24p. Cllr Marcia Kidney 
proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.


5. SWALEC – Quarterly electricity bill for North Sports field, Manorbier - £52.08p. Cllr Willcocks 
proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 
abstention.


There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked councillors and members of the public for 
attending and confirmed that the next Full Council meeting would be on Monday, 1 December 2014 
at 7.30pm at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston. 

The meeting closed at 9.15pm.
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